Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 6th July 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements, R Stearn, M Shave, M Reeve, J Miller, 
 S Hill, K Price (Clerk), and 8 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. Apologies received from Cllr Mole, County Cllr Stringer and District Cllr Wilshaw.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.  
3. To co-opt Cllr for Gipping.  Confirmation received that there will not be an election for the Cllr vacancy position for Gipping.  Mr Tony Reeve – Old Newton has stood down due to personal and health reasons.  Cllrs present will vote by closed ballot this evening to fill the vacancy.  Two candidates have come forward for co-option.  Janet Pearson and Kerry Baker.  The chairman invited both candidates to speak to the meeting before a vote by closed ballot was taken.  Two members of the public were asked to count the votes and return the results.  Votes were 6 - 1.  The successful candidate was asked to join the remainder of the meeting as a Cllr and asked to sign the declaration of acceptance of office.  The clerk provided Cllr Baker with copies of the previous minutes.
4. To appoint representatives to outside bodies.
Village Hall Committee




Cllr Baker
SALC







Cllr Clements
Suffolk Acre






Cllr Mole

Road Safety Committee




Cllr Clements

Community Council 



Cllr Miller


School Representative



Cllr Baker
5. To appoint committees, sub-committees and/or working groups.  The following were proposed and seconded and all Cllrs present agreed.  The Clerk needs to check with Cllr Mole that he is happy to remain on his previous committees and groups and ask if he would be willing to stand on the finance committee.
Planning


Cllrs Miller, Clements & S Hill, + Chair
Footpaths & Environmental
Cllr Goudy with assistance when required from Mrs Janet Pearson
Lighting


Cllrs Miller, Shave, Goudy
Cemetery


Cllrs Miller, Goudy, M Reeve

Finance


Cllrs Goudy, Mole ?, Miller & Karen Price (Clerk/ RFO).  
Allotments


Cllrs K Goudy, M Reeve, Karen Price (Clerk)
Employment


Cllrs A Mole, Cllr Miller and Cllr Baker + Cllr Goudy

Broadband


Cllrs Miller, Mr Tony Arnold, Mole + Clerk.

Housing Needs Survey
Cllrs Goudy, Clements, Shave + Clerk

Pot Holes


Cllr Goudy
6. To approve the minutes of the June meeting held on 1st June 2016.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  
· Question raised regarding the cost savings of the lights.  Clerk to report in the next edition of the crier.
7. To approve the minutes of the extra ordinary June meeting held on 22nd June 2016.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.
8. Clerks Report
· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission was submitted for the month of May.

· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· All Notice’s, Agenda’s and approved minutes have been uploaded onto the village website.

· All planning applications were responded to on behalf of the parish council.
· Clerk has now set up the NEST pension scheme and the first month payments have been taken.  The new payroll software has now been installed and used for the first time for this month’s salary payments.
· As agreed at the June meeting the new NALC / SALC payscales have been implemented and there is £20.90 worth of back pay added on to this month’s salary for the Clerk.

· Clerk received further information regarding the bus stops situation and it is clear that there are apparently two pick-ups, one of which is still causing a problem. Clerk has forwarded the information received to Cllr Stringer and SCC for further comment / complaint.

· Chapel Road saw again severe flooding in June.  There is a response from SCC to be read from correspondence received.  Residents are asking for Parish Council support / action.  Clerk is in contact with the Highways team and SCC.
· Clerk has had yet more issues with Microsoft package on the laptop, after a month the package does not recognise our license and stops the clerk using / editing any documents.  The laptop has been returned again to Gordon at Faxbase who has fixed again free of charge, however, he is not happy to do it again…  We are licensed until March 2017, Gordon is advising if the problem persists each month we should look at buying a copy outright which could cost another £100.00.  The Clerk would advise that the Parish Council do nothing until after the license expires and push the onus back to Mircosoft to sort the problem.  The Clerk may have to do this if Gordon from Faxbase refuses to help again moving forward.

· Clerk has been online and ascertained from the police website the following crimes that took place in Old Newton during May 2016.  The data is always going to be 6 weeks out of date.  The police are no longer sending police officers to attend meetings or provide reports the responsibility is to look for the information ourselves from the police website.  This is being updated and the police are hopeful to have a more user friendly system live by the end of the year.  The Parish Council have complained and made our feelings clear that this is not acceptable but fears there will be very little we can do to alter the current situation.

Crimes reported in MAY 2016 – Old Newton

1 x violent / sexual offence - Greenacres

1 x Burglary – Rookery Way

1 x Other theft – Falconer Avenue

1 x Arson / Criminal Damage – Knights Close

9. Financial matters & Financial report
As in previous years the Clerk would like permission to pay any bills that come in through July and August for payment of Clerks salary / cemetery maintenance etc and will provide timesheets / paperwork for approval as usual at the September meeting.  Approved by all Cllrs.
Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance = £23,576.01 (31/06/16) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,367.63 (01.04.16)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £252.61 (01.04.16)

Accounts for payment – June 2016:

· KAREN PRICE 

Salary June £678.53, New hrly rate back pay £20.90 = £699.43

Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £84.42 

Expenses = £54.43

Less 

Tax & NI £13.42

Pension £6.27 = £818.59
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax May – employee - £13.2 employer - £14.88 = £28.30

· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £6.27, employer £7.84 = £14.11

· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance (June) £210.00

· Old Newton Football Club – Grass cutting 09.06.16 £30.00 & 24.06.16 £30.00 = £60.00

Monies Received – June 2016: 

· Andrew Bingham – Cemetery fees for Christopher Straw £75.00 (Payslip 100082) 

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

10. HNS / MSDC Housing Enabling Officer – Louise Barker.  Louise sends her apologies – she has a prior engagement that is overrunning.  She is hopeful to get here, clerk requested that we move this to the end of the meeting.  Clerk has some correspondence / information for the Parish Council if she does not get here.  
There are some workshop / presentations being done in the county.  The next one for us is Stowupland Village hall – Tuesday 19th July from 3pm – 7pm.  This was the building a sustainable future email issued at the last meeting.

Email received from Mr Stearman regarding the Finningham Road Site was circulated to all Cllrs and read out to the meeting.

Email received from Louise Barker – Housing Enabling Officer – MSDC.  This was circulated to all Cllrs.  Agreed for the Clerk to arrange a meeting with the committee for the Housing Needs Project before the September meeting in order to push this forward.
11. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Email from Mr Stearman regarding the Finningham Road Site – To be raised at point 10 on the agenda.
· Email from Louise Barker – Housing Enabling Officer – MSDC – To be raised at point 10 on the agenda.

· Email from Francessca Clarke – Footpaths Officer – SCC Regarding Footpath 52.

· Email from parishioner regarding Footpath 52

· Email from Parishioner – Regarding Dangerous Dog report / response from police.   Parishioners need to report any incidents so the police can build a picture and gather evidence.  Clerk to include details in the crier.  
· Letter response from Suffolk Police was read out to the meeting.  Send the parish council meeting dates to the police, so that they have our dates regardless as to whether they attend.
· Chapel Road Flooding – Correspondence received.  
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
12. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.  The draft scheme for Devolution for Norfolk and Suffolk was passed by MSDC Council. This now leads to more consultations with the government for the final draft to be completed and presented to the Councils throughout Suffolk and Norfolk in October for full debate.

Cllr Wilshaw sends her apologies and hopes everyone has a warm/hot summer.
13. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer 

       Cllr Stringer sent his apologies and is away on conference in Bournemouth.  No report submitted
14. Planning Applications Received
· 2307/16 – Erection of a detached one and a half storey dwelling at 18 Chapel Road, Old Newton.  Response required by 11/07/16.  Flooding issue on Chapel Road potentially could be exacerbated if approved.  The access is very narrow – T10 policy refers, too close to the footpath – rt12 refers, Meeting on site – Cllr Goudy, Cements, Miller 6.30pm on Friday evening following this meeting.  Clerk to report to MSDC planning the committee response by the application deadline.
· 2666/16 – Prior approval of proposed change of use of agricultural building to a dwellinghouse (use class c3) at Barn at Old Newton Hall, Rendall Lane, Old Newton.  Response required by 18/07/16.  Cllr Baker declared an interest in this application as family connections and left the meeting.  Clerk confirmed that the parish council have not received any comments from members of the public on this application.  Proposed and seconded – no objections agreed to approve.
15. Planning Decisions from MSDC
· 0571/16 – Works associated with conversion of agricultural building to dwelling at Yew Tree Farm, Ward Green, Old Newton.  Planning permission from MSDC has been granted.
· 1772/16 – Erection of shed on driveway (retention of) at 2 Cross Green, Old Newton.  Planning permission from MSDC has been refused.
· 0020 / 0021-16 – Conversion of brick barn to three bedroom house and construction of new two bay garage with room over at Browns Place Farm (Harrys Barn), Brown Street, Old Newton – Agreed matters from MSDC regarding both planning and listed consent for this application.
16. Footpaths 
The extra meeting took place on 22nd June – Minutes have been circulated for approval at tonight’s meeting.  

Footpath 52 - SCC have confirmed the boardwalk stretch has now been completed and they have confirmed the stretch from the boardwalk to the church will be completed shortly.  The issue is now the stretch from the boardwalk to the top of the Downs.  Permission has been rescinded from the landowner at this time to complete this stretch.  Cllr Stringer will try to resolve this but for now the remainder of this stretch cannot be completed.  The only other access point would be through Mr Wrinch’s field and he has crops in the field that won’t be harvested before September…  Thank you to Mr & Mrs Arnold for cutting the footpath from the new boardwalk.  The landowner has cut the hedge and footpath.  Photos have been received of the work done to date and comments made are positive.  Parents using the path are happy so far.
Footpath – From Brown Street – Bridge crosses into Mr Hull’s land by the cemetery and is impassable.  

Footpath – Neat Barn on Brown Street.  Chairman advices that this will be cleared tomorrow.

Footpath sign near Mayhews and Sandford Road have now been replaced.

17. Broadband Provisions for the Village Hall – 1yr funding from SCC Grant funding received.  
WIFI access to the village hall.  Parish Council to pay for the first year from the grant received last year to cover broadband etc.   Initial concerns from Village Hall Committee related to security issues and preventing use on dodgy sites – This is parent’s responsibility.  The village hall are now keen to go ahead with broadband for the village hall.
1 meg connection – no installation charge as there is already a telephone line to the hall.  £388.00 for the year – This gives them unlimited calls.  Router here with an access point outside.  Proposed to give a one off lump sum when final figures are available.  Seconded.  Agreed.  Clerk to ensure payment is included for approval upon receipt of an invoice.
18. Network Rail – Anglia Rail Crossing Proposals – Update report from Cllr Miller.  There is a questionnaire to complete online.  This is consultation at this stage.  There is a map of which footpath crossings are likely to be affected.
19. VAS / SID – Proposals for speed restrictions on B1113 – Update report from Cllr Clements

Looked at the recommended units from SCC.  Approximately £3,000.  Cllr Stringer has been asked if he would cover the costs up to £2,500 - £3,000.  Not a cheap piece of equipment, would be on two brackets at each end of the village.  They have to send out an engineer to assess where we can have this equipment.  Could incur extra charges to put posts in.  Clerk to ask Cllr Wilshaw if she can allocate some of her locality budget.  They are battery operated and is expected that when they are moved then the batteries would need to be changed.
20. Councillors matters to be bought to the attention of the council.

· Cllr Clements – Playing area on the village hall.  Fences and gates to help stop dog fouling.  There are some gates missing that will not be replaced – Why? Will they be replaced in the future.  The village hall have discussed this at length at their last meeting.  The committee felt that the gates are dangerous and this is why they have been removed.  Committee have investigated and they do not have to have gates.  Advice that the parishioners should refer any further comments or complaints to the village hall committee.
· Dog bin at the end of Silver Street not being emptied.– Clerk to report to MSDC
· Cemetery

Grave – Williams and other old graves need to be addressed as many have sunk.  
Memorial wall – The area around the wall is overgrown –  Clerk has spoken to Adam – cemetery maintenance and he has agreed to complete the work on and around the Memorial wall this weekend.  
Rabbits – The Chair has been over the cemetery this morning and has not seen too much evidence of rabbits in the cemetery.  Possibly Monk-Jack that are eating the flowers, there is little evidence of burrowing and rabbit droppings.

21. Public Forum 
Broadband - As County Cllr Stringer was not at the meeting Mr Arnold reported that there was a meeting on 23rd June attended by Mrs Jo Churchill MP and two people from BT.  Two areas of concern, lack of broadband and poor situation with phones.  Interesting that BT will only look at individual issues and not holistically.  The update is that Brown Street will not be getting broadband by September as reported by Cllr Stringer.  They are now going to put an optic fibre connection to premises as this appears to be a cheaper option and will solve both problems of telephones and broadband.  There will be new poles installed and the date suggested is June 2017.  It may be earlier but as things have now changed they have to go back to planning stages etc.  This will be funded by SCC better broadband for Suffolk.  Mr Arnold will keep the parish council updated.

Footpaths – Mr & Mrs Arnold have removed the cuttings from the footpath by the church and apologise for not being able to do the top half of the downs footpath.  
Potholes – Appears strange that the criteria changes for potholes.  Do the contractors get paid per visit…  Cllr Clements has reported several potholes it is very disheartening.  The issue does seem to have gotten worse since SCC delegated responsibility to contractors.
22. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the September meeting.
· VAS/ SID.

23. Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 7th September 2016
Meeting closed at 21.41hrs
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